MINUTES OF THE MARYLAND STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION

Tuesday – Wednesday

June 15-16, 2004

Maryland State Board of Education

200 W. Baltimore Street

Baltimore, Maryland 21201

The Maryland State Board of Education met in regular session

on Tuesday, June 15, 2004 and Wednesday, June 16, 2004 at the Maryland State Board of Education building.  The following members were in attendance:   Dr. Edward Root, President; Ms. Jo Ann T. Bell, Vice President; Dr. Philip Benzil; Mr. Dunbar Brooks; Mr. Calvin Disney; Rev. Clarence Hawkins; Mr. Walter Levin; Dr. Karabelle Pizzigati;  Dr. John Wisthoff; Mr. Christopher Caniglia; and Dr. Nancy S. Grasmick, Secretary/Treasurer and State Superintendent of Schools.  Late arrival on Tuesday:  Dr. Maria Torres-Queral.    

   Valerie V. Cloutier, Principal Counsel, Assistant Attorney General and the following staff members were present:  Dr. A. Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent, Office of Administration; Mr. Richard Steinke, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration; Dr. Ronald Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy; and Mr. Anthony South, Executive Director to the State Board.

CONSENT AGENDA

   Upon motion by Mr. Levin, seconded by Dr. Benzil, and with 

ITEMS
unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the consent agenda items as follows:  (In Favor – 10)



Approval of Minutes of May 25-26, 2004



Personnel



Budget Adjustments



Permission to Publish:  

COMAR 13A.11.01 & .04 (AMEND)








Programs for Adults With Disabilities

ACTION ITEMS

REVIEW AND


   Mr. Steve Brooks, Chief, Budget Branch, Division of Business

APPROVAL OF


Services and Mr. Leslie Wilson, Library Resource Center, Enoch 
CAPITAL BUDGET
Pratt Library, provided a review of this capital budget and five-year program request.  The Annual Capital Budget and Five-Year Program request is for one project.

REVIEW AND


   Mr. Brooks indicated that there is no funding request for FY 

APPROVAL OF


2006 because the project was included in the Annual Capital

CAPITAL BUDGET


Budget and Five-Year Program request last year.  This project  

(continued)
is for the State Library Resource Center, Enoch Pratt Free Library.  This request represents the remaining part of the project and totals $51,200,000.  For FY 2007 the amount of funding is $700,000 with the remaining amount of $50,500,000 in FY 2008.


   Upon motion by Ms. Bell, seconded by Dr. Wisthoff, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved this request.


(In Favor – 11)

COMAR



   Dr. John Smeallie, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of

13A.12.01.06,.07, .10,


Certification and Accreditation, reviewed these proposed  

.11 & .13 (AMEND)


regulations.  The proposed changes provide increase clarity or

CERTIFICATION –


updated language with the most significant changes affecting the

GENERAL PROVISIONS

Resident Teacher Certificate (RTC).  

COMAR

13A.12.02 (AMEND)


   Dr. Smeallie reported that these proposed changes were 

CERTIFICATION –


initiated by the Professional Standards and Teacher Education

TEACHERS



Board (PSTEB).  Some of the proposed changes to the Resident






Teacher Certificate include:
· Adds two routes to initially qualify for the Resident Teacher Certificate;
· Changes validity period for the RTC from one to two years;

· Replaces the existing language of “grades B or better” with more precise language of “a minimum grade point average of 3.0 on a 4.0 scale.”

   Upon motion by Ms. Bell, seconded by Rev. Hawkins, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board agreed to defer their request to convene a joint conference committee with the Professional Standards and Teacher Education Board until the conclusion of the public comment period and hearing following publication of these proposed changes in the Maryland Register.






(In Favor – 11)

SELECTION OF


   Dr. John Smeallie, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of

NATIONAL BOARD

Certification and Accreditation and Dr. JoAnn Ericson, Chief,

CANDIDATES FOR


Certification Branch, Division of Certification and Accreditation,

2004-2005 FEE


reviewed this project.  The General Assembly enacted legislation

INCENTIVE 



in 1997 that established State aid to public school teachers who

PROGRAM
pursue certification by the National Board of Professional Teaching Standards.  Since the beginning of this program, 938 teachers have participated in this rigorous assessment.  This year, there are 379 teachers who will participate in this program.

SELECTION OF
   Upon motion by Dr. Benzil, seconded by Dr. Wisthoff, and

NATIONAL BOARD
with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the list of 

CANDIDATES FOR
candidates.  (In Favor – 11)  (Copy of the list of candidates

2004-2005 FEE
attached as a part of these minutes.)

INCENTIVE PROGRAM

(continued)

MASC YEAR


   Ms. Shawn Stelow, Specialist, Student Leadership and  

END REPORT


Outreach Program, Youth Development Branch, Division of






Student and School Services, and Mr. Brady Walker, President,

Maryland Association of Student Councils (MASC), provided a report on the activities of MASC for the school year.  Mr. Walker reported that MASC held its legislative lobbying day in Annapolis in March.  The organization took positions on 42 bills that affected students across the State.  Their annual conference was held in Ocean City with over 1,000 delegates attending.  The delegates participated in leadership development workshops and also elected officers for the coming school year.

   Mr. Walker reported that during his tenure the MASC established a “Meet the Board” night where they were able to discuss issues relative to students with the State Board. 

   Mr. Walker introduced the new officers for the 2004-2005 school year:  Patrick O’Brien, St. Mary’s County, President; Jessi Bedell, Kent County, First Vice President; Nneka Dennie, St. Mary’s County, Second Vice President; and Luke Mayhew, Talbot County, Treasurer.  The Board heard remarks from the new President, Mr. Patrick O’Brien.

   Dr. Root and Dr. Grasmick presented Mr. Walker with a certif.- icate of appreciation from the State Board for his leadership of MASC.

MSA RESULTS 


   Mr. Gary Heath, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of

FOR 2004



Assessments and Accountability, provided an overview of the

Results of the 2004 Maryland School Assessment (MSA).  These assessments were administered to grades 3, 5 & 8 in reading and mathematics and grade 10 in reading.  The MSA was implemented in 2003 to comply with the assessment requirements of the No Child Left Behind Act.  The 2004 MSA administration marks the second year for the implementation of this new statewide assessment in reading and mathematics.  

   Dr. Grasmick provided a few highlights of the results of this year’s administration that show the following:

· African American 5th graders scoring in the proficient range in mathematics increased more than 10 points.

MSA RESULTS


●  The percentage of Hispanic 3rd graders scoring in the 

FOR 2004



     proficient range in mathematics increased 27 points.

(continued)



(   The percentage of 3rd grade Special Education students




     scoring in the proficient range in reading increased by





     25 points.

(   The percentage of 5th graders who received free and reduced 

     meals scoring in the proficient range in mathematics increased

     more than 30 points.

(   The percentage of 10th grade students who receive free and

     reduced meals and scoring in the proficient range increased

     nearly 30 points.

Mr. Heath shared some of the specifics regarding the results.  He also reviewed the updated webpage which makes it more accessible for school systems and schools to review their results.

Mr. Heath indicated that the Bookmark Standard Setting Workshop for reading and mathematics for grades 4, 6 and 7 will take place in July.

RECESS AND


   Pursuant to §10-503(a)(i) & (iii) and '10-508(a)(1), (7), & (8) 

EXECUTIVE



of the State Government Article, Annotated Code of Maryland,
SESSION



and upon motion by Ms. Bell, seconded by Mr. Levin, and with

unanimous agreement, the Maryland State Board of Education met in closed session on Tuesday, June 15, 2004, in Conference room 1 at the Maryland State Department of Education.  The executive session commenced at 12:10 p.m.  

    The following members were present:  Edward Root; Jo Ann T. Bell; Philip Benzil; Dunbar Brooks; Calvin Disney; Clarence Hawkins; Walter Levin; Karabelle Pizzigati; Maria Torres-Queral; John Wisthoff; Christopher Caniglia; A. Skipp Sanders; Richard Steinke; Ron Peiffer; Valerie V. Cloutier; and Anthony South.

   The State Board deliberated the following appeals and the decisions of these cases will be announced publicly:

(  James D. Heister and Christina L. Marvel v. Talbot County

   Board of Education – teacher resignation/salary dispute
(  Gloria Luckett v. Harford County Board of Education —

    3 day student suspension

   The State Board also authorized the issuance of two pending opinions.

   Dr. Grasmick discussed certain financial issues involving federal program audits of the Baltimore City Public School System.  The final audit should be issued by the end of June.   

RECESS AND


The State Board asked Dr. Grasmick to keep them apprised of the  EXECUTIVE 


status of the outstanding issues in this matter.

SESSION

(continued)
   Dr. Grasmick and Ms. Cloutier summarized the status conference that occurred before Judges Kaplan and Garbis earlier on the morning of June 15.  The Court scheduled a hearing on the fiscal solvency and the educational stability of the school system for the 2004-2005 school year.  The hearing is scheduled for July 22 and 23 in Courthouse East.  Members of the State Board discussed various concerns and requested that these concerns be raised during the course of the hearing.

   Dr. Grasmick indicated that the investigative panel on the Baltimore City School System has requested a further extension of time in order to interview more individuals.  The report is now tentatively scheduled to be presented to the State Board at its July meeting.

   Dr. Grasmick briefly discussed two personnel matters involving two local school systems.  Mr. Disney suggested that the State Board and staff develop an orientation training seminar for new local board members.  The State Board agreed to discuss this matter further during its retreat in July.  The State Board then discussed several internal Board management matters.  Dr. Grasmick, Mr. Steinke, Dr. Peiffer, Mr. Sanders, and Ms. Cloutier left the executive session at 1:35 p.m.

   The State Board then discussed a personnel matter.  The executive session concluded at 1:50 p.m.

REPORT:



   Ms. Carolyn Buser, Director, Correctional Education Program,   

“CORRECTIONAL
Division of Career Technology and Adult Learning, Mr. Steve   

EDUCATION 


Steurer, Academic Education Coordination, Correctional  

AS A CRIME 


Education Program, Division of Career Technology and Adult

CONTROL 



Learning, and Ms. Jessica Hausman, Co-Author, Correctional

PROGRAM”



Education as a Crime Control Program, reviewed this report.  Mr. 






Steurer reviewed the “Three State Recidivism Study” which was

released in November 2001 by the Correctional Education Association.  The study followed over 3,000 ex-offenders from Maryland, Minnesota and Ohio for 3 years after their release from prison.  The major finding was that inmates who participated in formal education programs during incarceration were over 20% less likely to return to prison.

   Ms. Steurer introduced Ms. Jessica Hausman, Co-author of the report “Correctional Education as a Crime Control Program.”  Ms. Hausman indicated that the report applied budget data to the findings of the “Three State Recidivism Study” to investigate the

REPORT:



cost effectiveness of correctional education as compared to prison “CORRECTIONAL


expansion.
EDUCATION

AS A CRIME



   Ms. Hausman reported that there are two basic types of 

CONTROL



correctional education programs – vocational training and 

PROGRAM”



literacy development.  Vocational training courses focus on the

(continued)



acquisition of skills that are directly transferable to a workplace.






Literacy development courses are loosely based on the traditional

classroom model centered around the improvement of reading and math skills.  Researchers believe that in-prison education can reduce future criminal activity due to the fact that increased cognitive skills can have changes on behavior and that participants can learn how to live crime-free lives by participating in education courses.

   Ms. Hausman reported that the type of analysis they completed was to compare the cost per crime prevented by correctional education to the cost per crime prevented through incarceration.  There findings were that with prison expansion the cost per crime prevented was $2,800 whereas the cost per crime prevented through correctional education was $1,600.  By preventing crimes, in-prison education is also preventing a number of future incarcerations.  The “Three State Study” found that correctional education was able to reduce re-incarceration by about 24%.

The conclusion of the report is that states have a responsibility to control and reduce crime and save money.  Correctional education actually might be one of the most cost effective ways to control crime.

ACTION ITEM

COMAR



   Dr. Grasmick, Dr. Peiffer, Ms. Cloutier and Mr. Heath,

13A.03.01. & .03


reviewed these proposed regulations.  Ms. Cloutier reviewed the

(REPEAL & NEW)


major components of the regulations.  The proposed regulations

GRADUATION


outline a single route to the Maryland High School Diploma and

REQUIREMENTS 


two additional high school completion routes (Certificate of
FOR PUBLIC 


Program Completion and Diploma by Examination).

HIGH SCHOOLS 

IN MARYLAND
   Dr. Grasmick stated that for more than a decade, Maryland has been discussing the development and implementation of a series of High School Assessments to replace the Maryland Functional Tests.  The High School Assessments are aligned with and measure a student’s skills and knowledge in the Core Learning Goals and Content Standards for algebra/data analysis, biology, English I, and government.  Students have been required to take the High School Assessments since the 2001-2002 school year.  

COMAR
   The proposed regulations for a high school diploma are as 
13A.03.01. & .03


follows:

(REPEAL & NEW)

GRADUATION


Maryland High School Diploma

REQUIREMENTS


(
For enrolled high school students completing state and
FOR PUBLIC



local graduation credit and program requirements as well

HIGH SCHOOL 



as achieving a minimum performance on assessments as

IN MARYLAND



follows:

(continued)




   P  
Students must take each of the four High School

Assessments (English I, Algebra/data analysis, Government, and Biology) and attain at least a

minimum score on each test.

P
Students much achieve the combined score established by the State Board.  (The combined score proposed is equal to the total of the four passing scale scores presently adopted by the Board.)

P
Students can substitute performance on a High School Assessment with performance on an acceptable substitute test, e.g., Advanced Placement (AP), SAT II, International Baccalaureate (IB).  (A committee would be established to identify acceptable substitute tests and passing scores.)






Certificate of Program Completion

(
For enrolled high school students with an Individualized Education Program (IEP) who complete the requirements of their IEP and whose IEPs indicated their eligibility for the Certificate.

P
Students working toward the High School Certificate of Program Completion will be required to take all of the assessments outlined in their IEPs.  These assessments may include the Alt-MSA and/or the High School Assessments.






Diploma by Examination

· For non-enrolled students who leave school and are pursuing a diploma via either the GED program or External High School Diploma Program.

   These requirements would be reviewed in 2008 to measure the effects on all students.

   State Board members then expressed their views on the regulation proposal.

COMAR



   Upon motion by Dr. Benzil, seconded by Dr. Pizzigati, the 13A.03.01. & .03


State Board adopted these regulations.  (In Favor – 9; Opposed – (REPEAL & NEW)


2  (Rev. Hawkins and Dr. Wisthoff).
GRADUATION 

REQUIREMENT

FOR PUBLIC

HIGH SCHOOL

IN MARYLAND

(continued)

ADJOURNMENT


   The State Board adjourned at 4:00 p.m.



RECONVENED
   The State Board of Education reconvened on Wednesday, June 16, 2004 at 9:05 a.m.

GED
   Ms. Kathy Oliver, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of 

OUTSTANDING
Career Technology and Adult Learning; Ms. Patricia Bennett,

GRADUATE AND
Program, Manager, Adult Education and Literacy Services,  

SCHOLARSHIP
Division of Career Technology and Adult Learning; and Ms.

PROGRAM
Patricia Alvey, Section Chief, GED Testing Service Section, 


Division of Career Technology and Adult Learning; presented the recipients of the FY 04 Maryland Association of Adult Community and Continuing Education (MAACCE) Regina Milio Scholarship.  They also recognized the recent GED applicant achieving a perfect score of 4000 on the 2004 GED examination.


   Ms. Bennett stated that the GED Testing Program offers adults, who did not complete their formal schooling, an opportunity to earn a Maryland high school diploma by taking and passing a series of five tests in Language Arts Reading and Writing, Social Studies, Science and Mathematics.


   Ms. Bennett stated that the Regina L. Milio Scholarship is given in memory of Regina L. Milio, a Specialist in the GED Office at the Maryland State Department of Education, who was deeply committed to individuals seeking to better their lives by passing the GED tests and obtaining a Maryland High School Diploma.  The scholarship provides assistance to GED graduates of MSDE funded adult education and family literacy programs who are pursuing post-secondary education and training.  Each scholarship provides a minimum award of $500. 


   Ms. Alvey introduced the recipients of the Milio Scholarship for 2004 as follows:

Bradley Burman – Community College of Baltimore County


Center for Adult & Family Literacy


Nicole Dual – Charles County Public Schools Adult Education

GED 




Nicholas Gray – Montgomery County Public Schools Adult

OUTSTANDING 



Education

GRADUATE



Thomas Hance – Community College of Baltimore County

AND





Center for Adult & Family Literacy

SCHOLARSHIP


Jonathan D. Hart – Community College of Baltimore County

PROGRAM




Center for Adult & Family Literacy

(continued)



Anthony A. Hodges – Maryland Sate Department of Education –







Hagerstown






Brenda Jennings Queen – Community College of Baltimore







County – Center for Adult & Family Literacy






Lisa Messenger – South Baltimore Learning Center


Kelly Polan – Community College of Baltimore County



Center for Adult and Family Literacy

Katherine Roberg – Harford County Community College 


Literacy Program

Sabrina Runyon – Family Partnership of Frederick County &


Frederick County Public Schools Adult Education

Rachel Saxon – Baltimore County Public Schools Alternative


Education

Robert Andrew Toth – Charles County Public Schools Adult


Education

Rian Watson – Family Partnership of Frederick County & 


Frederick County Public Schools Adult Education

The Board heard remarks from Mr. Sal Milio, husband of Regina Milio and  Ms. Queen representing all of the scholarship recipients.   

Dr. Root and Dr. Grasmick presented Certificates of Recognition to all scholarship recipients.


   Ms. Alvey introduced Mr. Juan Pablo Quizon, who scored a perfect score of 4000 on the 2004 GED examination.  Dr. Grasmick presented Mr. Quison with an engraved plaque in recognition of his accomplishment.

BALTIMORE
   Dr. Bonnie Copeland, Chief Executive Officer, Baltimore City 

CITY PUBLIC
Public Schools, and Dr. David Lever, Executive Director, 

SCHOOLS


Interagency Committee on School Construction, provided an

UPDATE
update on the Baltimore City Public School System.

   Dr. Copeland reported that the system feels confident that for this budget year they will close their books in the black.  The City Financial Recovery Plan is being reviewed by staff and will be presented to the Board of School Commissioners on Tuesday, June 22.  

BALTIMORE CITY


   Dr. Copeland indicated that the Baltimore City Public School 

PUBLIC SCHOOLS


System did show increases across the Board on the Maryland 

UPDATE (continued)

School Assessment Program.




   Dr. Lever reported that a staff meeting was held with members



of the school system to discuss progress being made in certain 




identified critical areas.  The system is scheduled to provide a





progress report every 25 days with the first report being due on 




 
June 25th.  This report should address the following critical areas.






(  school closures due to reduction in student capacity by 4% per 

    year for three consecutive years beginning in the 2005-2006 

    school year;

(  Memorandum of Understanding for Environmental Safety 

    Management for testing and abatement of asbestos and lead 

    paint;

(  training for principals and custodians for utility related

    emergency plans;

(  policies and procedures for maintenance and custodial staff on

    lead paint management;

●  testing of pre-kindergarten and kindergarten classrooms for

    lead paint;

(  managing lead paint in construction projects;

(  comprehensive facilities plan;

(  areas of preventive maintenance and inspections.

Dr. Copeland stated that the system has already received 300 resignations and/or retirements effective for the next school year.  The teachers have until July 15th to advise of their plans for the coming school year.  

The State Board expressed concern about the role of the Mayor’s office once the loan from the City has been repaid.

VOLUNTARY
   Dr. Colleen Seremet, Assistant State Superintendent, Division

STATE
of Instruction, and Ms. Dixie Stack, Director, Curriculum, 

CURRICULUM
Division of Instruction, provided an update on the progress on the Voluntary State Curriculum (VSC).  Reading, English/language arts and mathematics documents for grades preK-8 have been piloted for the past year.  


   Ms. Stack indicated that the Voluntary State Curriculum (VSC) defines what students should know and be able to do at each grade level Pre-K through 8 in four content areas:  mathematics, reading/English language arts, science and social studies.  It also defines what students should know and be able to do in 10th grade reading.  The VSC is the document that provides the connective alignment between the Maryland Content Standards and the Maryland Assessment Program.

VOLUNTARY
   Ms. Stack reported that during the 2003-2004 school year, the

STATE
Division of Instruction staff conducted district visits to collect

CURRICULUM
feedback and input from teachers and administrators about the

(continued)
reading, English/language arts and mathematics curricular 


documents.  District visits and focus groups were scheduled with


each county to gather feedback, observe curriculum


implementation and to collaboratively determine professional


development needs.


   Ms. Stack indicated that the feedback from the teachers and administrators in the local school systems was generally very positive.  Many teachers felt that the document was easy to use and defined the skills and knowledge that was appropriate for their students.


   Ms. Stack stated that teachers also provided input on the kind of supports that would be helpful to them as they implement the curriculum in their classrooms.  Their input has led to the development of a process to collect and evaluate sample lesson plans, resource materials, and assessments to support teachers in the use of the VSC.


   Professional development has been discussed and MSDE has a committee that is working on the planning and conceptualization of a partnership arrangement with districts to maximize the effectiveness of staff and build teacher capacity.


   Ms. Stack indicated that the next steps are:

●  Review of Science and Social Studies curriculum documents

    by experts.

●  Completion of draft curricular documents for pilot use in

    2004-2005 in Health, Physical Education; Music; Visual Arts;

    Theatre and Dance

●  Completion of draft documents on the High School

    Assessments for pilot use in 2004-2005 including algebra/data 

    analysis; geometry and biology

●  Development of an on-line course for Algebra/Data Analysis

    for pilot use in 2004-2005.

RENEWAL OF
   Dr. Root indicated that the State Board has completed its 

SUPERINTEDENT’S
annual evaluation of Dr. Grasmick and extended an offer for

TENURE
reappointment.  Dr. Grasmick has accepted that offer and submitted a letter advising of her acceptance.


   Upon motion by Mr. Disney, and with a unanimous second, the State Board extended to Dr. Grasmick renewal of her contract for four years.  (In Favor -11)

PRESIDENT’S
   Dr. Torres-Queral attended the book donation at the Woodmoor

DISCUSSION
Elementary School in Baltimore County


   Mr. Brooks attended a forum in Baltimore County sponsored


by State Senator Delores Kelley.  He also attended the National


Association of State Boards of Education (NASBE) board meeting.


   Rev. Hawkins visited four schools.  He was the keynote speaker for the graduation class at Kent County High School.  He met Dr. Grasmick in Caroline County at the Preston Elementary School.  Rev. Hawkins also spoke to a seniors group concerning education issues.


   Dr. Benzil visited several schools.  He attended the book donation at the Woodmoor Elementary School in Baltimore County.  He also attended the conference sponsored by the AAIMS group.


   Ms. Bell attended the K-16 Leadership meeting.  She attended the opening of the Foundation School in Prince George’s County.  She also visited the Beacon Heights Elementary School in Prince George’s County.


   Dr. Wisthoff attended the Northern Anne Arundel County Chamber of Commerce awards banquet.  He thanked Mr. Disney, Mr. Brooks and Mr. South for assisting in the selection of members for the Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners.


   Mr. Levin attended the book donation at the Woodmoor Elementary School in Baltimore County.


   Dr. Pizzigati attended a meeting sponsored by the Council of Chief State School Officers.  She attended the NASBE board meeting and participated on the study group on closing the achievement gap.


   Mr. Disney attended the Association of School Business Officials conference in Ocean City.  He met with the new President of Towson University.  He also met with June Streckfus, Executive Director of the Maryland Business Roundtable for Education.


   Mr. Caniglia gave his final report at the Maryland Association of Students Councils (MASC) annual conference.  He has been appointed as the Student Member of the Charles County Board of Education for next year.

PRESIDENT’S
   Dr. Root attended the NASBE Commission on Athletics in

DISCUSSION
 High Schools held in Alexandria, VA.  He attended the K-16 

(continued) 
Leadership meeting.  Dr. Root met with the officers of Maryland State Teachers Association (MSTA).  He also accompanied Dr.


Grasmick in presenting awards at the Career and Technology

Education Awards Program held in Annapolis. 


   Dr. Grasmick visited all of the Blue Ribbon Schools.  She


announced that Maryland will be receiving funds for the charter


schools initiative.

RECOGNITION
   Dr. Root presented gifts to those Board members whose terms

OF BOARD
will end on June 30, 2004.  They are:  Dr. Philip Benzil; Mr. 

MEMBERS
Walter Levin; Dr. John Wisthoff; and, Mr. Christopher Caniglia.

OPINIONS
   Ms. Cloutier announced the following opinions:



(  04-28
David Cheung, et al., v. Montgomery





County Board of Education – The State

Board has upheld the Montgomery County Board’s decision on the admission rules for the Chinese Immersion Program at Potomac Elementary School.







(  04-29
City Union of Baltimore and American

Federation of State, County and Municipal Employees Council 67 and Local 44 v. Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners – The State Board has dismissed this request on the basis that it’s premature and that the impasse procedures need to be exhausted.







(  04-24 
(Revision) – Carol & Derick Benoit v.









Carroll County Board of Education –
The opinion inadvertently indicated that the appellants did not file an opposition but in fact they had.  The Board did review the opposition.  The opinion was not worded properly.

ADJOURNMENT
  

   The State Board adjourned at 12:25 p.m.










Respectfully submitted,










Nancy S. Grasmick










Secretary/Treasurer

NSC:sgc

APPROVED:  July 20, 2004
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